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The 76-year-old’s effort, The English Pa-
tient, won nine Oscars. The making of The
English Patient is a story in itself. Saul entered
a partnership with 20th Century Fox for the
film, but the studio insisted on big-name cast-
ing. Unwilling to compromise, he found an-
other backer in Miramax. Because of the size
of the budget, the producer also persuaded
the entire cast and crew to defer half their sal-
aries until the film recouped its costs.

In addition to winning an Oscar for The
English Patient, Saul garnered the honorary
award, the Irving G. Thalberg Memorial Award
from the Academy of Motion Picture Arts and
Sciences. This only adds to a lifetime of
achievement. The special award goes to, “cre-
ative producers whose bodies of work reflect
a consistently high quality of motion picture
production,” according to Academy rules.

The audience at the 1997 Academy Awards,
the night of his triumph, was filled with actors
and other film professionals who have worked
with Saul. They all gave him a standing ova-
tion.

In 1937, Darryl F. Zanuck, Jr. won the first
Thalberg Award and Saul was the 33rd win-
ner. The previous time the Academy conferred
the award, in 1995, it went to Clint Eastwood.

This native of Passaic, who struggled for
years to bring The English Patient to the
screen, was given the Producers Guild’'s
Darryl F. Zanuck Award as producer of the
year. He also received its Eastman Kodak Vi-
sion Award for his “special cinematic vision”
and took home a Golden Laurel marking his
movie as the best drama of the year. Although
it is only eight years old, the guild’s awards
have a near perfect record for predicting the
best-picture Oscar.

As a producer Saul's filmography includes
many notable productions. In addition to his
Oscar winning ventures, he has produced At
Play in the Fields of the Lord (1991), The
Mosquito Coast (1986) and Three Warriors
(1977). He served as Executive Producer for
Payday (1972). In One Flew Over the Cuck-
00’s Nest, he took an uncredited turn as an
actor, playing the captain on the shore when
the boat returns.

Mr. Speaker, | ask that you join our col-
leagues, Saul's family and friends, the Second
Ward Educational and Charitable Foundation,
Inc., the Passaic Board of Education, the City
of Passaic, the State of New Jersey and me
in recognizing the outstanding and invaluable
achievements of Saul Zaentz.

HONORING A TRUE AMERICAN
HERO, ALFRED RASCON

HON. STEVEN T. KUYKENDALL

OF CALIFORNIA
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Tuesday, June 6, 2000

Mr. KUYKENDALL. Mr. Speaker, | rise
today to honor a true American hero, Medal of
Honor recipient Alfred Rascon. Rascon risked
his own life suffering serious injury to save the
men of his battalion during the Vietham War.

Alfred Rascon, a soft-spoken Army medic,
exhibited the type of heroism that few encoun-
ter in a lifetime. On March 16, 1966, Rascon
and his unit, a reconnaissance platoon for the
173rd Airborne Brigade’s 1st Battalion, 503rd
Regiment, was advancing through the jungle
in Long Khanh Province to assist another bat-
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talion that had come under fire. However,
Rascon’s unit was ambushed before they
reached the besieged battalion. Through
heavy gunfire and grenade blasts, Rascon
risked his life during the intense battle tending
to his fallen comrades.

Twice Rascon jumped on wounded soldiers
to shield them from grenades, taking the
shrapnel himself. He was also shot while
shielding another member of his platoon. De-
spite these wounds, he was still able to re-
trieve a machine gun and ammunition that
helped keep the enemy at bay, saving his pla-
toon. Rascon served his country with the ut-
most diligence, and saved the lives of many.
The wounds he suffered that day were so seri-
ous that he was given last rites.

Alfred Rascon did survive, and despite
many years and the red tape of bureaucracy,
he was awarded the Medal of Honor this past
February. | commend his remarkable display
of bravery. His loyalty to his battalion is an in-
spiration to all.

| congratulate Alfred Rascon on receiving
the much-deserved Medal of Honor. His heroic
actions that day in March saved the lives of
his battalion. He is a great American. He went
beyond the call of duty to serve his country.
For that, the nation expresses its gratitude.

A SPECIAL TRIBUTE TO REINHART
“ART” AND MARIE SCHMIDT ON
THE OCCASION OF THEIR 70TH
WEDDING ANNIVERSARY

HON. THOMAS M. DAVIS

OF VIRGINIA
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Tuesday, June 6, 2000

Mr. DAVIS of Virginia. Mr. Speaker, it gives
me great pleasure to rise today to pay tribute
to Art and Marie Schmidt, two notable mem-
bers of the Northern Virginia community. On
Wednesday, May 17, 2000, the Schmidt's
marked their 70th wedding anniversary. The
wedding anniversary was celebrated by the
congregation at St. Paul's Episcopal Church in
Bailey’s Crossroads, Virginia.

Mr. Speaker, | join together today with the
extended family of St. Paul's Episcopal
Church to commend Art and Marie on this joy-
ous occasion and to share the warm wishes of
the citizens of Virginia's 11th Congressional
District. Anytime our community honors the
70th anniversary of any accomplishment, it is
a moment to cherish. When we then celebrate
a marriage of 70 years, a marriage of dedica-
tion, patience, love, and understanding, we
are struck by the power and beauty of this
human commitment. Grand occasions such as
this magnify the many blessings that have
been bestowed upon this wonderful couple.

The Schmidt's have given generously of
their personal time and resources to their fam-
ily and to our community. Throughout their
lives together, they have worked hard, appre-
ciating the opportunities that life has offered
them. Art and Marie are fifty-five year resi-
dents of the Bailey's Crossroads area of
Northern Virginia. They have witnessed the
transformation of Fairfax County from a sleepy
suburb of our Nation’s Capital into a cultural
and commercial destination in its own right.
The loving couple are the proud parents of
three children; Robert, Marilyn, and Doug.

After living in Kansas City, St. Louis, and
Chicago, the Schmidt's moved to the Wash-
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ington D.C. metro area where Art was in
charge of the weather bureau at National Air-
port in Arlington, Virginia. At that time, the
weather bureau was part of the U.S. Depart-
ment of Commerce and the National Oceanic
and Atmospheric Administration had not been
created. Marie was a telephone operator for
Bell Atlantic. Their commitment to public serv-
ice, our Nation, and their neighbors are the
hallmark of their careers.

Mr. Speaker, | know my colleagues join me,
their neighbors, family and friends in wishing
Art and Marie Schmidt a happy 70th wedding
anniversary. | am grateful to be reminded of
such a loving couple and to have the oppor-
tunity to recognize such a momentous day in
their lives. Art and Marie are to be com-
mended for their commitment to one another,
and for the wonderful example they set for
their many friends and family. | wish them
many more happy and healthy days together.

TRIBUTE TO CHERYL DOUGH-
ERTY—FULBRIGHT SCHOLAR

HON. SCOTT MCcINNIS

OF COLORADO
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Tuesday, June 6, 2000

Mr. MCINNIS. Mr. Speaker, | would like to
take this moment to congratulate Cheryl
Dougherty for receiving the U.S. Department
of Education’s 2000 Fulbright-Hays Scholar-
ship. She is one of 30 American teachers to
receive this prestigious award out of an appli-
cant pool of over 10,000. The scholarship will
engage Cheryl in a six-week program that will
allow her to travel to Poland and Hungary.

Ms. Dougherty is no stranger to international
travel and education. Some of her academic
travels have taken her to such destinations as
Hawaii and Japan. She is a former participant
of the Fulbright Memorial Scholarship program
where she was given the opportunity to travel
and teach in Japan. Cheryl was even given
the opportunity to address Japanese students
in their native language, a commendable ex-
perience.

She believes it is crucial to educate our
youth on different cultures and customs. She
is constantly encouraging her student base to
interact and become aware of these dif-
ferences. It is not uncommon for her students
to exchange letters or videos with students
from different countries.

It is encouraging to honor teachers of
Cheryl's caliber. With more teachers like her,
we can continue to dissolve cultural barriers
and promote international prosperity. | am
confident she will continue to strive for aca-
demic excellence and further the knowledge of
our youth.

HONORING OPHELIA YOUNG
PERRY

HON. EDOLPHUS TOWNS

OF NEW YORK
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
Tuesday, June 6, 2000

Mr. TOWNS. Mr. Speaker, | rise today to
honor Ophelia Young Perry. Though a native

of Buckingham County, Virginia, she presently
resides with her mother, Thelma Jones and
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husband, William Frank Perry Jr. in the
Bushwick section of Brooklyn, New York. They
have one son, William Frank Perry lIl.

She is an assistant to Brooklyn Borough
President Howard Golden, and serves as a li-
aison to the Brooklyn Christian community.
She has been an active member of the
Berean Missionary Baptist Church in Brooklyn
for 49 years. Ophelia has a passion for her
community and civic affairs. She is currently
the president of ChurchWomen United in
Brooklyn, an ecumenical movement of Chris-
tian women. Under Mrs. Perry’s leadership,
the membership has increased to include over
700 Christian women. It is the largest unit of
CWU in the country.

CWU sponsors many other activities to raise
funds for contributions to others in need, such
as it's Prison Ministry and holiday sharing pro-
gram where 2,000 bedside bags are annually
prepared and distributed to hospitals, nursing
homes and to those who are incarcerated.
The group also contributed to world wide
church activities. In addition to supporting the
Bedford-Stuyvesant Ambulance Service, re-
cently CWU really supported the flood victims
in North Carolina.

In response to shrewd spiritual insight,
Ophelia conceived the idea for an observance
centered on “The Seven Last Words of
Christ”. For 16 years, the ecumenical worship
service has begun at 7:00 am on Good Friday
and the attendance continues to grow. These
services have been held in various community
churches and have continued to draw over
3,000 worshipers. Participants travel through-
out the metropolitan area and from many other
parts of the United States to attend this annual
worship celebration.

Ophelia Perry serves as the chairperson of
the Development Committee of the Brooklyn
Division of the Council of Churches. She is a
lifeime member of the National Council of
Negro Women, Brooklyn section. She is also
a member of the Society for the Preservation
of Weeksville. Ophelia has been honored and
recognized for her civic work and achieve-
ments. Her many awards include: “Woman of
the Year"—The National Conference of Chris-
tians and Jews; Salute to Brooklyn Women
Leadership Humanitarian Award—The Brook-
lyn Urban League; The Caribbean American
Award—Chamber of Commerce: Outstanding
Service Award—The Council of Churches—
City of New York; “Woman of Influence”—
Brooklyn YWCA; Thomas R. Fortune Commu-
nity Service Award—Unity Democratic Club;
Valiant Women Award—Church  Women
United; The Sandy F. Ray Award; and The
Christian Service award.

| wish to recognize the lifelong efforts of
Ophelia Young Perry, and wish her continued
success in her future endeavors.

RECOGNITION OF WIRELESS SAFE-
TY WEEK, MISS AMY SPARKS,
AND GN NETCOM

HON. CHARLES F. BASS

OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
Tuesday, June 6, 2000
Mr. BASS. Mr. Speaker, | am pleased to
have this opportunity to recognize Wireless

Safety Week 2000, which is held the week
leading into Memorial Day Weekend (May 22—
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28, 2000). Wireless carriers and hardware
manufacturers have sponsored this initiative
every year since 1990 to focus attention on
the benefits of responsible cell phone use.
During Wireless Safety Week 2000, the wire-
less industry reminds customers and con-
sumers that safety is the most important call
they will ever make.

More than 90 million people in the United
States today take advantage of the conven-
ience, value and safety of wireless phones.
One of these 90 million is Ms. Amy Sparks, of
Bethlehem, New Hampshire.

Ms. Sparks used her wireless phone twice
in one week to call for emergency assistance.
While on her way from school, she witnessed
a car accident and immediately called emer-
gency services and offered road-side assist-
ance to those involved. Two days later, Amy
again witnessed an accident. Once more she
called emergency assistance and stayed with
the drivers until help arrived on the scene.
That Amy is a Good Samaritan and heroine is
evident.

GN Netcom has been an integral part of the
Nashua, New Hampshire community since
1995, and employs over 250 highly-skilled em-
ployees. This company has grown over the
last 13 years to become the world leader in
cordless/wireless headset solutions. P. Mi-
chael Fairweather, President and CEO of GN
Netcom, has long been active in helping to
educate consumers on their need to use their
wireless phones safely and responsibly. The
entire wireless industry deserves credit for its
strong effort to educate the American public of
the responsibility each of us has when using
a wireless phone while driving.

In closing, | wish to commend Amy Sparks
for her quick and admirable actions, and all
GN Netcom employees for their efforts to save
lives, stop crime, summon assistance, and
make their communities a better place to live.

TRIBUTE TO THE 65TH INFANTRY
REGIMENT FROM PUERTO RICO/
BORINQUENEERS

HON. BILL PASCRELL, JR.

OF NEW JERSEY
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Tuesday, June 6, 2000

Mr. PASCRELL. Mr. Speaker, | would like to
call to your attention to the deeds of the 65th
Infantry Regiment from Puerto Rico, which
was recognized on Friday, May 26, 2000 be-
cause of its many years of service and leader-
ship. The regiment, honored by the Puerto
Rican Parade of Paterson 2000/Desfile
Puertorriqgueno, Inc. 2000, is celebrating a
century of service to the nation and the 50th
anniversary of its participation in the Korean
Conflict.

The 65th Infantry Regiment was organized
on March 2, 1899; one year after United
States Military Forces occupied Puerto Rico
during the Spanish-American War. The group
began as a volunteer force charged with de-
fending the island. Even though it was an ac-
tive Army Regiment, Puerto Ricans that en-
listed or were appointed as officers in the 65th
could expect to spend their entire military ca-
reers in Puerto Rico.

In 1917, one year after Puerto Ricans were
granted American citizenship, the 65th was re-
organized as the Puerto Rican Regiment of In-
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fantry. In 1920 it became the 65th Infantry
Regiment.

During World War 1, the 65th Infantry pro-
tected the Panama Canal Zone against Ger-
many and other opposing nations. After the
war, they returned to garrison duty in Puerto
Rico.

During World War I, the 65th moved first to
Panama in January of 1943, then to France in
September 1944. The 65th fought in several
European battlefields, including, the decisive
skirmish near the River Arno, the Ardennes
and other key engagements along the French
and Italian borders. The unit also carried out
civil actions and security duties such as guard-
ing high-ranking Nazi officials during the Nur-
emberg trials.

The 65th became a highly decorated unit
during the second World War, with members
earning the Distinguished Service Cross, two
Silver Stars, 90 Purple Hearts, 22 Bronze
Stars and 1,367 Combat Infantry Badges,
After the war, the group returned to garrison
duty in Puerto Rico.

On September 23, 1950, the 65th Infantry
Regiment entered the Korean Conflict. This
unit, the only segregated Hispanic unit in the
Army’s history was composed mostly of native
Puerto Ricans. In Korea the group participated
in nine major campaigns, saw intense action
and distinguished itself with gallant combat
performances. It became one of the most
highly decorated army units in history. These
honors include a United States Presidential
Unit Citation, a Meritorious Unit Commenda-
tion, two Republic of Korea Presidential Unit
Citations and the Greek Gold Medal for Brav-
ery.

The men of the 65th Infantry, the
“Borinqueneers” as they came to be known,
were awarded four distinguished Service
Crosses, 155 Silver Stars, 562 Bronze Stars
and 1,014 Purple Hearts among other awards.
Borinqueneers is a word indigenous to Puerto
Rico meaning, “native islander.”

The United States Army dissolved the 65th
Infantry Regiment in 1956. On February 15,
1959 the 65th Infantry became a regiment in
the Puerto Rico Army National Guard.

Today the 65th Infantry continues its proud
tradition of service as part of the 92nd Infantry
Brigade.

In 1992, the National Guard honored the
unit with a Heritage painting. The scene de-
picts the regiment conducting a bayonet
charge against a Chinese division in Korea on
February 2, 1951. More than 61,000 Puerto
Ricans served in the Korean Conflict. More
than 6,000 served in the 65th. In addition,
more than 732 Puerto Ricans lost their lives in
Korea.

Mr. Speaker, | ask that you join our col-
leagues, Puerto Rican Parade of Paterson
2000/Desfile Puertorriqueno, Inc. 2000, Puerto
Rico, the United States and me in recognizing
the outstanding and invaluable contributions of
the 65th Infantry Regiment from Puerto Rico.
Throughout its 100 years of service, the 65th
has always lived up to its motto, “Honor and
Fidelity.”
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